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WARREN COUNTY (PEQUEST RIVER) 
 MUNICIPAL UTILITIES AUTHORITY  
  
 MINUTES 

  December 19, 2017  
Chairman Chamberlain called the regular meeting of the Warren County (Pequest River) 
Municipal Utilities Authority to order at 7:40 p.m.  The meeting was held at the Authority’s 
Administration building located at 199 Foul Rift Road, Belvidere, New Jersey. 
 
Roll Call: 
 
Chad Chamberlain, Chairman    Donald Niece  Absent 
Morris Scott, Jr., Vice Chairman   Sidney Deutsch Absent     
Laurel Napolitani, Secretary      
Robert Piazza, Treasurer  
Drew Kiszonak 
Everdina O’Connor 
Philip Rosenberg 
 
Also, in attendance were: 
  
Brian Tipton, Esq., Authority Legal Counsel; Daniel Olshefski, Authority Chief Financial 
Officer; Kim Francisco, Authority Fiscal Officer; Stephen Donati, P.E., Authority Engineer; 
Billy J. Wauhop, Authority Consultant; and Patricia Kaspereen, Administrative Assistant.  
 
Herbert J. Sipes, from Billy Wauhop & Associates, was also present. 
 
Chairman Chamberlain read the Introductory Statement.       
 
MINUTES 
 
Mr. Scott moved and Ms. Napolitani seconded to approve the minutes of the November 16, 2017 
regular meeting, as presented.  The motion passed.  Roll call was as follows: 
 
Mr. Deutsch  Absent   Mr. Piazza   Abstain 
Mr. Kiszonak  Yes   Mr. Rosenberg  Yes 
Ms. Napolitani Yes   Mr. Scott   Yes 
Mr. Niece  Absent   Chairman Chamberlain Yes 
Ms. O’Connor  Abstain 
 
Mr. Scott moved to approve the minutes of the November 16, 2017 executive session, as 
presented.  Ms. Napolitani seconded.  The motion passed.  Roll call was as follows: 
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Mr. Deutsch  Absent   Mr. Piazza   Abstain    
Mr. Kiszonak  Yes   Mr. Rosenberg  Yes 
Ms. Napolitani Yes   Mr. Scott   Yes 
Mr. Niece  Absent   Chairman Chamberlain Yes 
Ms. O’Connor  Abstain 
 
CORRESPONDENCE 
 
Ms. Napolitani recapped the correspondence listed below:  

 
1) A Settlement dated November 3, 2017, from US GovBid detailing the proceeds received 

by the Authority for items sold via the on-line bid process. 
 

2) A letter dated November 9, 2017, from Richard Paull, Chief, Northern Bureau of Water 
Compliance & Enforcement, NJDEP to John Wasser, Licensed Operator, WCMUA, 
regarding a sample make-up for the Oxford WWTF. 
 

3) A letter dated November 13, 2017, from Lauren Kaltman, CFO, New Jersey 
Environmental Infrastructure Trust, requesting financial information relative to the loan 
with the Trust for the Oxford WWTF Upgrade. 
 

4) A letter dated November 15, 2017, from Michele Christopher, Supervising 
Environmental Engineer, Bureau of Surface Water Permitting, NJDEP to Billy Wauhop, 
Authority Consultant, enclosing the Draft New Jersey Pollution Discharge Elimination 
System renewal permit action for the Oxford WWTF. 
 

5) A letter dated November 22, 2017, from David Clark, P.E., Senior Project Manager, CP 
Engineers to Billy Wauhop, Authority Consultant, submitting updated/revised copies of 
the NJ American Water, Oxford VOC Treatment Project plans. 
 

6) A letter dated November 27, 2017, from Richard Algeo, Design Manager, American 
Water Engineering to the Authority enclosing fees, plans and specs for the application for 
the sanitary sewer connection of the NJ American Water – Oxford VOC Treatment 
Project. 
 

7) A memo dated November 29, 2017, from Steve Donati, P.E., V.P., CP Engineers to Billy 
Wauhop regarding collection system inspection requirements. 
 

8) A memo dated November 30, 2017, from Joe Mikulka, Senior Project Manager, CP 
Engineers, to Billy Wauhop, Authority Consultant, with his review of the Draft Renewal 
NJPDES Permit (corr. #4) for the Oxford WWTF. 
 

9) A proposal dated December 1, 2017, from William Schroeder, Partner, Nisivoccia LLP, 
to the Authority for auditing services for 2018. 
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10) A letter dated December 4, 2017, from Steve Donati, P.E., VP, CP Engineers to Nicholas 
Wunner, P.E., Wunner Engineering Associates, concerning connection requirements for 
the proposed development on Mine Hill Road in Washington Township. 
 

11) A letter dated December 11, 2017, from Sean Sauder, Project Manager, CP Engineers to 
Billy Wauhop, Authority Consultant, submitting application for Payment #9 – Final 
Payment, from Rapid Pump & Meter Service for Contract #15-03: Warren Haven Pump 
Station 1 & 2 Replacement. 
 

12) A letter dated December 12, 2017, from Joe Mikulka, CPM, Senior Project Manager, CP 
Engineers to Melissa Auriti, Section Chief, Bureau of Surface Water Permitting, Division 
of Water Quality, NJDEP, providing public comments on the Draft NJPDES Renewal 
Permit for the Oxford WWTF. 
 

13) A letter dated December 18, 2017, from Steve Donati, P.E., VP, CP Engineers to Billy 
Wauhop, Authority Consultant, submitting Payment Application #4 – Final Payment, 
from Tom Bartha & Son Excavating, for Contract #16-01: Oxford WWTF Upgrade 
Phase 2, Site Improvements.   
 

EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
At approximately 7:45 p.m., Mr. Piazza moved and Mr. Scott seconded to adopt Resolution #17-
55, to enter into an executive session to discuss contract matters, litigation and personnel.  All in 
favor, motion carried.   
 
At 7:58 p.m., Mr. Rosenberg moved and Ms. O’Connor seconded to return to open session.  All 
in favor, motion carried. 
 
Mr. Wauhop asked Mr. Sipes to give a brief PowerPoint presentation regarding the paving 
projects at the Oxford STP and Warren Haven 1 & 2 Pump Stations.  The presentation also 
displayed the fencing installed at the Warren Haven Pump Stations, as well as what the rehab 
project entailed. 
 
CFO’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Olshefski presented the resolution and certification for adoption of the FY2018 Capital 
Budget ($250,000) and Operating Budget ($2,787,191).  The figures are the same as the 
resolution passed in October for introduction of the budget.  The DCA has approved it without 
any changes.   He recommended the budget be passed. 
 
As far as the November financial report, we are in a better financial position than anticipated.  
There is still one more month of activity.  Mr. Olshefski stated the MUA is in good shape 
heading into the new year. 
 
Our current CD rate is 1.57%; rates have been going up.   
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A connection fee for $6,642 was received from NJ American Water.   
 
Yesterday, at the PCFA meeting, the coordination of Pilot Study was discussed.  Mr. Wauhop 
and Mr. Donati attended the meeting. 
 
Mr. Piazza moved to adopt Resolution #17-56, for the adoption and certification of the FY2018 
Annual Operating Budget and Capital Budget/Program.  Mr. Scott seconded, and the motion 
passed unanimously on a roll call vote.   
 
Chairman Chamberlain presented resolutions for the amendment of the Authority’s Rules and 
Regulations and the Connection Fee. 
 
Ms. Napolitani moved to adopt Resolution #17-57, for the amendment of the Authority’s Service 
Rules to incorporate the changes in user fees set at $11.36 for residential users and $22.72 for 
industrial users per Appendix C, and to retain the current connection fee rate of $6,642.00 per 
EDU for FY2018, as discussed at the Annual Rate Hearing.  Mr. Scott seconded, and the motion 
passed unanimously on a roll call vote.   
 
Ms. O’Connor moved and Mr. Scott seconded to adopt Resolution #17-58, which sets the 
Connection Fee for FY2018.  The fee remains at $6,642 per EDU.  The motion passed 
unanimously on a roll call vote.   
   
Next, Chairman Chamberlain presented a resolution for the appointment of Auditor for FY2018. 
 
Mr. Rosenberg asked why the Authority did not get any other proposals for auditing services.  
Ms. Napolitani stated that we did not request RFPs, although it is a good business practice.  
Chairman Chamberlain suggested doing it the following year.   
     
Mr. Rosenberg moved to adopt Resolution #17-59, authorizing the appointment of Nisivoccia & 
Company, LLP, to provide the professional services of auditor for FY2018.  Ms. O’Connor 
seconded, and the motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote.   
 
Mr. Olshefski and Mr. Francisco wished everyone a good holiday and then left the meeting. 
 
GENERAL COUNSEL’S REPORT 
 
Aside from discussion in Executive Session, Mr. Tipton had nothing further to report. 
 
ENGINEER’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Donati distributed his report prior to the meeting. 
 
Sewer Extensions:  There is correspondence regarding the proposed development in Washington 
Township.  Mr. Donati stressed the importance of staying informed about the progress of this 
development, to insure they pay their connection fees to this Authority.  The developer’s 
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engineer called Mr. Donati about how to fill out the TWA application.  Mr. Donati explained the 
Authority’s process for an application.  He followed up with a letter explaining our fees and 
process.  Since we are the receiving facility, we must endorse their TWA before it gets approved. 
No response has been received.   
 
Mr. Rosenberg recommended obtaining the minutes from the Washington Township Zoning 
Board.      
 
NJ American Water:  They submitted their connection fee and plans.     
 
Oxford WWTP NJPDES Permit Renewal:  We received the draft permit for review and 
comments.  Mr. Donati explained the draft in more detail and his concerns.  On behalf of the 
Authority, CP Engineers submitted formal comments.   
 
Oxford Upgrade Phase 2:  The Final Payment Application has been received.  All paperwork has 
been submitted and approved.  Closeout of this project leads to the closeout of the NJEIP loan.  
The Authority is waiting for instructions on how to close out the loan in light of the situation 
with Tomar Construction Services.     
 
Mr. Wauhop gave his recommendation on how he would like to see the loan closed out.  The 
State is anxious to close this out. 
 
Warren Haven Pump Stations Rehab, Contract #15-03:  The Final Payment Application has been 
received.  All paperwork has been submitted and approved.   
  
AUTHORITY CONSULTANT    
 
Mr. Wauhop distributed his report prior to the meeting.     
 
Belvidere plant:  He recapped maintenance items performed during the month.  The #2 pump at 
the Water Street Pump Station was opened and rags were removed.  Unclogged the storm drain 
at the plant, replaced the UV lamp on the #1 UV bank, and greased all the process pumps. 
 
Oxford plant:  Mr. Wauhop recapped maintenance items performed during the month.  Put new 
extension poles on the new rakes that remove rags from the bar grate.  Hodge Electric installed a 
new Pulsar Meter on the Hypochlorite Tank in the filter building.  Due to hunters being on our 
property, “No Trespassing” signs were installed in the wooded areas.  The hose pumps at the 
caustic tank, sodium bi-sulfate and aluminum chloride tanks were replaced.    
 
Under general business, Mr. Wauhop and Mr. Donati attended PCFA’s meeting to present 
recommendations for the Pilot Study.  The resolution from our last meeting was also discussed.  
PCFA was concerned with the last item of the resolution, where we wanted a guarantee from 
them that they would send us all the future leachate that we could accept.  Their concern was that 
they did not know what we would charge them.  Mr. Wauhop suggested that after we determine 
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the amount we could accept, two of our commissioners could meet with two of theirs to 
negotiate the final rate. 
 
Mr. Wauhop asked for the Board’s permission to inform PCFA that Item 5 of the resolution will 
be eliminated, and we will negotiate the final rate in the future, based on the results of the Pilot 
Study.   The Board gave their okay.     
 
The new Ford F250 truck is at the dealership and arrangements must be made for payment and 
pickup. Mr. Wauhop asked for permission to cut a check and pick up the truck the next day.  Ms. 
Napolitani moved and Mr. Rosenberg seconded to prepare a check in the amount of $27,397 
made payable to Smith Motor Company, and have Mr. Wauhop arrange for its pick up.  All in 
favor, motion carried.   
 
Work continues on obtaining a climbing screen for the Belvidere STP.  This will need to go out 
for public bid.   
 
The Authority’s collection systems have not been inspected in a while.  Mr. Wauhop 
recommended that CP Engineers find out what it would cost to inspect all our collection systems 
via a video camera.        
 
Installation of the main control panel on the sand filter at the Belvidere STP is 99% complete. 
 
Mr. Wauhop presented a resolution for appointment of our risk manager for 2018. 
 
Mr. Rosenberg moved to adopt Resolution #17-60, reappointing Sharon Cooper of Public Entity 
Advocates as our Risk Management Consultant for 2018.  Mr. Piazza seconded.  The motion 
pass unanimously on a roll call vote.    
 
Mr. Wauhop presented the resolution and agreement authorizing the award of a non-fair and 
open contract for professional services for laboratory testing to New Jersey Analytical 
Laboratories (NJAL) for one year.   
 
Mr. Scott moved to adopt Resolution #17- 61, awarding the non-fair and open contract for the 
professional services of laboratory testing to New Jersey Analytical Laboratories for one year. 
Mr. Piazza seconded.  The motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote. 
 
Under personnel, Mr. Wauhop asked the Personnel Committee for its recommendation for a 2% 
raise for 2018 for all employees. 
 
Ms. Napolitani moved and Mr. Scott seconded to give all employees a 2% pay increase for 2018. 
All in favor, motion carried.     
 
FINANCE (Treasurer) 
 
Mr. Piazza moved that Resolution #17-62 (Certificate No. 377: $103,449.07) be approved to pay 
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all bills from the Operating Fund, as presented.  Mr. Scott seconded.  The motion passed 
unanimously on a roll call vote.    
 
Mr. Piazza moved that Resolution #17- 63 (Certificate No. 385: $104,615.13) be approved to 
pay all bills from the Capital Improvements Fund as presented.  Mr. Scott seconded.  The motion 
passed unanimously on roll call vote.    
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
 
There was no unfinished business. 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
There was no new business. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
There was no public comment. 
 
Chairman Chamberlain wished everyone a Merry Christmas and Happy New Year, 
 
As there was no more business to come before the Authority, Mr. Scott moved and Mr. Kiszonak 
seconded that the meeting be adjourned.  All in favor, motion carried.  The meeting was 
adjourned at 8:37 p.m. 
 
 
__________________                                                      
Patricia Kaspereen 
Administrative Assistant  
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